Lindenwood College

BULLETIN



Lindenwood fashions have attracted wide attention outside of the campus. Under the direction of Mme. Helene Lyolene, internationally famous dress designer, Lindenwood girls learn to create as well as make clothes of distinction. Mme. Lyolene is shown here with one of the college's dress design classes.

In this Issue:

121st College Year Opens
Page Three

Roll Call of Class of 1931
Pages Four and Six

Fall Plans of 1947 Seniors

Page Five

Alumnae News

Pages Seven and Eight

LINDENWOOD COLLEGE BULLETIN

Vol. 120

August, 1947

No. 12

A Monthly Paper Published by LINDENWOOD COLLEGE ST. CHARLES, MO.

Entered at the St. Charles Post Office as Second Class Matter

Lindenwood Will Open 121st Collegiate Year with Capacity Enrollment

Students to Return to Campus on September 18 with Registration Beginning September 22 and Classes Organized on September 25

LINDENWOOD COLLEGE will begin its 121st collegiate year this September with a capacity enrollment. With many more applications for admittance than could be granted, the college closed its enrollment last spring. Applications are now being received for the 1948-49 year.

The students will return to the campus on September 18. Their return will be preceded by a faculty conference, which will open on September 15 and continue for three days. Registration will begin on September 22 and classes will be organized on September 25.

Last spring the Student Government Association created the new office of Freshman Advisor. Elected to that office is Miss Nancy Kern, of Waterloo, Ill., who will be in charge of the student counselors. The counselors, composed of upperclassmen, will assist new students in getting oriented into college life. Included in this fall's enrollment are five students from Hawaii.

During the summer painters and decorators have been busy preparing the campus for the opening of classes. Among the changes which will be noticed by returning students will be the new drapes for the auditorium in Roemer Hall. The new drapes, in dark blue, will add to the attractiveness of the auditorium.

Lindenwood Los Angeles Club Elects New Officers

The Lindenwood Club of Los Angeles elected its officers for 1947-48 at the June meeting of the club on June 21 at Fred Harvey's Restaurant in Los Angeles. Mrs. Robert P. Conklin, (Thelma Harper, Class of '33) was elected president of the club. Other officers are: Mrs. C. H. Baker (Nellie Ingram), vice-president; Mrs. James S. Steiner (Dolores Baim), secretary-treasurer, and Miss Corrine Placek, corresponding secretary.

Kansas City Lindenwood Club Elects Mrs. Klamet as President

Mrs. Henry Klamet (Annette Simmons, Class of '18) was elected president of the Lindenwood Club of Kansas City at its May meeting at the Georgian Courts. Mrs. William Shannon and Mrs. Dan Boyette were co-hostesses. Other officers are Mrs. George Metzger, vice-president; Mrs. Dan Boyette, secretary, and Mrs. W. D. Callison, treasurer.

In Hall of Fame



Miss Betty Hardy, of Texarkana, Texas, who was nominated for the campus Hall of Fame by the Linden Bark last spring. Miss Hardy, a member of the Class of '47, was president of Ayers Hall, treasurer of the Texas Club, treasurer of the Senior Class, and secretary-treasurer of the Residence Council. She was a member of the League of Women Voters, Beta Chi, the Choir, and the Student Christian Association.

Tribute Paid to Mrs. R. O. Deming By a Classmate

The following tribute to the memory of Mrs. Robert O. Deming, of Oswego, Kan., was written by Mrs. George W. Sutherland, of 445 Baker Ave., Webster Groves, Mo.:

Mrs. Robert O. Deming died on April 17 at her home in Oswego, Kan., where she had lived for nearly all of her 82 years. She was "Nan Elliott" to the Lindenwood of the early 80's. Her excellent scholarship, her skill as a pianist, her keen sense of humor, her staunch Christian faith, her intense interest in people and things, and perhaps above all her winning personality, endeared her to teachers and students alike and made her a rare comrade. She leaves a splendid heritage to her three children and her three grand-children.

Second Installment of Roll Call of Class of 1931

By KATHRYN HANKINS, Alumnae Secretary

This month we present the second installment of the roll call of the Class of 1931. The following members have responded to our request for news about themselves and their activities:

Elizabeth Clark, 419 E. Capitol Ave., Jefferson City, Mo.: "After graduating in the midst of the depression, I joined the millions of free lancers until early in 1935 when I became a member of the staff of the FERA. This was the beginning of work in the public welfare field, which has continued ever since in the agencies having public responsibility for the needy and for child welfare in Missouri. Since entering this field, I have taken some graduate work at the George Warren Brown School of Social Work of Washington University, St. Louis. The work has been interesting and challenging and has taken me into many counties in Missouri. At the present my assignment is District Supervisor for six counties in Central Missouri with headquarters at Jefferson City."

Louise Bellows (Mrs. L. L. Stokes), 2751 Gibson St., Gary, Ind.: "After I left Lindenwood, I worked several years in an insurance office in my hometown, Remington, Ind. I was married in 1934, and in 1936, we moved to Gary. During the war I worked in the Gary Public Library for a while and found this work most interesting. My husband is employed in the Gary Post Office in the Money Order Department. We are living a very eventful and happy life. In May, 1946, we adopted a 5-weeks-old baby girl named Jeanann, who has been a great joy to our home. Already she is learning much about Lindenwood. Outside of many household duties, I find some time for church work. I am happy to have a cousin from Remington, Ind., at Lindenwood this year."

Dorothea Lange (Mrs. Glenn A. Hawes), 221 Sante Fe Bldg., 1114 Commerce St., Dallas, Texas: "I was married in June, 1946, to Major Glenn A. Hawes, and since that time we had been living in Atlanta until we were transferred here in April. The housing situation seems to be as bad here as it is everywhere else. Perhaps some of my classmates are here, and I would surely like to get in contact with them. Maybe some one of them might read about this in the Bulletin and look me up. I can always be reached through my husband's office, (the above address). I surely will be looking forward to reading about the class of '31 in the Bulletin."

Elsie Katherine Priep (Mrs. William J. Hey, Jr.), 2655 Salem Rd., Brentwood, Mo.: "At present, I am occupied with my 14-year-old daughter and her interests. Of course, we are both very involved in Girl Scouting. Jeanne is a Mariner and a Programme Aide, and I am Neighborhood Chairman and taking added training for another year of Girl Scout Day Camp Counselling. I find life full and very interesting with a few hobbies, P.T.A. interests and Garden Club work. However, I would like to see some of my former friends and roommates. I hope in three years my daughter chooses to go to Lindenwood and live the wonderful traditions and high standards of such a fine college. The 1931 column in the L. C. Bulletin will certainly appeal to me, for I have often wondered about some of my classmates."

Katherine Ann Disque (Mrs. Maynard A. Carter), 2311 Washington St., Cairo, Ill.: "After receiving my diploma in piano in 1931, I stayed out of school for a year. In 1933, I enrolled at Kansas University for one year. Then I married Maynard A. Carter of Cairo, III. In 1936, my daughter, Babs, was born. She is now 11 and I hope is a future Lindewood daughter. She is in the sixth grade and is a Girl Scout. After I was married, Mac and I moved to Central, Lincoln, Bloomington, and Decatur, where he was in the insurance business. In 1941, we moved to Waterloo, Iowa, where he became co-owner of a Pepsi-Cola plant. During the following war years, I was active in all bond drives and U.S.O. work. Mac was in the service one year, and upon his return, we toured the West Coast. We then decided to move to Cairo, which was last summer. My husband now manages and co-owns the Vehicle Supply Co. here in Cairo and the Pepsi-Cola Co. of Waterloo, I have always been active in my church work, Panhellenic, Alumni president of Kappa one year in Waterloo, A.A.U.W., dramatic organizations, music clubs, and Woman's Club. I look with pride and interest to Lindenwood's progress as the years go by and wish the college much added success in time to come."

Margaret McKeough (Mrs. Adolph Richter), 410 Colorado Ave., Trinidad, Colo.: "After Lindenwood, I continued my studies at the University of Colorado. I married Adolph Richter in 1935. (His two sisters, Louise and Katherine, were both students at Lindenwood.) We live here in Trinidad where he owns a drug company. I have kept busy doing some writing. My poems have been published in Who's Who in Poetry in America (1942), The Greek Letter Anthol-(Continued on page 6)

What Members of This Year's Senior Class Will Do This Fall

While matrimony looms large in the future plans of the members of the Class of 1947, many of the Seniors are planning on careers first. Several others will do graduate work this fall. They include the Fellowship winners, Miss Margaret McKinney, Baxter Springs, Kan., who will attend the University of Kansas, and Miss Colleen Johnson, Caldwell, Kan., who will study music at Oberlin College. Miss Virginia Beazley, Salina, Kan., has a research fellowship at the University of Washington in Seattle. Miss Eleanor Hedrick, Buckner, Mo., and Miss Marie Mount, Park Ridge, Ill., are also planning for graduate study.

Lindenwood's Seniors will help relieve the teacher shortage this fall. Miss Louise McGraw, Sturgis, Ky., Miss Lois Hachtmeyer, St. Charles, and Miss Marguerite Little, West Liberty, Iowa, plan to teach history. Miss Janice Lowe, Paola, Kan., and Miss Betty Hunter, Kansas City, Mo., will teach in the primary grades. Miss Helen Horvath, St. Charles, is also planning to teach this fall.

Miss Rosemary Dron, Granite City, Ill., expects to go into public school radio work and Miss Mary Ruth Platt, Messena, Iowa, has a job lined up as a government claim agent. Miss Betty Hawkins, Lansing, Mich., has a position in a retail business and Miss Betty Oak, La Crosse, Ind., hopes to have a position in a pharmaceutical laboratory in Chicago.

Miss Jo Ann Liebermann, Joliet, Ill., expects to work for her father and Miss Marian Pendarvis, River Forest, Ill., will attend a secretarial school. Miss Burnice Ross, Portland, Ore., will work in a nursery.

Lindenwood Alumnae Club Organized in Des Moines

The latest in the list of Lindenwood alumnae clubs is the Des Moines Lindenwood Club, organized this spring. Mrs. Cranston Doerrie (Harriet Dalton, '43) has been elected president of the club. Other officers are Mrs. L. Robert Geist, (Belva L. Goff) vice-president, and Mrs. Louis F. Kurtz, (Betty Laird, '44) secretary.

The club plans to hold regular monthly meetings.

Daughter of Dr. and Mrs. Gage Is Married in Cedar Rapids, Iowa

An announcement has been received at the college of the marriage of Miss Florence Louise Gage, daughter of Dr. and Mrs. Harry Morehouse Gage, to Alfred Brendel at Cedar Rapids, Iowa, on June 18. Dr. Gage retired as Lindenwood's president in 1946.

Headed for Lindenwood



Miss Gecilia Jane Calkin, 9 year-old daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Dan Galkin, of Portland, Ore. Gecilia's mother, who was Josephine Peck, is a member of the Class of '31.

Faculty Member Conducts Radio Teacher Workshop

Miss Martha Boyer, of the college's Speech and Radio Department, conducted a radio workshop for teachers in St. Louis June 16 to 27. The workshop, which was sponsored jointly by Station KMOX and the St. Louis Public Schools, was intended to acquaint teachers with the use of radio in education.

MORE OR LESS PERSONAL

The college has received from Miss Mildred Iffrig, a member of the faculty of the New Brunswick Senior High School, New Brunswick, N. J., a copy of an interesting booklet entitled, "The New Brunswick Distributive Education Program in Action." The booklet describes the project undertaken under Miss Iffrig's direction in cooperation with the New Brunswick Chamber of Commerce, to give students a practical approach to careers in business.

Mrs. Oscar W. Meier, who was Marjorie Linaham and attended Lindenwood in 1922-23, has joined her husband in Monrovia, Liberia, where he is chief of the United States Economic Mission. They plan to remain in Africa for one year with their children, Michael, 15, and Ann, 10.

Roll Call of Class of 1931

(Continued from page 4)

ogy, The Poetry Digest, as well as in Colorado newspapers. I edited the Woman's Page of The Chronicle News for a year. Then I was editor of the whole paper for six months while the editor-in-chief was ill. I am still called on to "pinch hit" and I cover all special events. Then each spring, I do a series of dramatic book reviews for the State Junior College, These are in connection with the Adult Evening School and are well received. I did script writing and broadcasting for our local radio station, KSFT, for a while, but prefer the newspaper and book reviews to radio work. There is a good deal of social life here in Trinidad, so that plus the work, plus managing a home, and being president of the Public Health Association, the time just flies! I do hope I can return to Lindenwood someday to see the beautiful campus, renew old acquaintances, and 'remember when'."

Eugenia Susan Martyn (Mrs. Omar E. Bornemeier), Elmwood, Neb.: "I entered Oberlin Conservatory of Music, Oberlin, Ohio, in the fall of 1931. I studied Public School Music. Because of ill health, I was not able to return to Oberlin. The next year I stayed at home, regaining my health. In the fall of 1934, I enrolled at the University of Nebraska. Since music teachers seemed to be 'a dime a dozen,' I changed my course to kindergarten work. After two and a half years, I was graduated. It was while attending the university that I met my husband. For the next two years, I taught kindergarten at Fremont, Neb., and the next two years, I stayed at home keeping house for my father. Omar and I were married on May 3, 1941, and we established our home in Elmwood, where we still live. Last spring we bought a home which we are remodeling ourselves a little at a time. My husband and his brother own and run a truck line, and Omar drives the freight truck to Omaha and back. I have a small daughter, Eugenia Lucy, 21/2, who keeps me on the jump. I am always busy, but not too busy to say 'hello' to anyone who stops by."

Margaret Cobb, 230 Second Ave., Leavenworth, Kan.: "As for me, I, luckily (for it was luck in those days), found employment as a substitute teacher in the Leavenworth Public Schools. It was not easy sailing, though, as that year I had to do everything from wiping the noses of kindergarten youngsters to cataloguing a library as well as teaching, at times, in all grades. The next year, I became a regular teacher. It was definitely a case of the youngsters teaching me instead of my teaching them, as physical education, health, and guidance were far from my specialities. I taught these subjects for several years before I got the position I so wanted. Finally, however, I became the teacher of history at our Junior High School. One year of that, and I was off to Chicago University for my Master's.

With a new sheep skin in my hand, I returned to my history classes which keep me busy. 'All work and no play' has never been one of my policies. On the play side, I have made numerous summer trips—mostly east where I have indulged, to my heart's content, in my favorite sport of swimming, as well as in sailing and sightseeing. I have been active in several organizations. I have taken up several hobbies such as leather and metal work as well as movie photography. All this, plus the social activity of the hometown, has made the sixteen years happy though not as eventful as some may have had. Good sailing to all the Class of '31." (To be Continued)

We have a letter from Dr. Alice A. Linnemann. 305 Jefferson St., St. Charles, Mo., who was a member of the class of 1890. The Roll Call of that class appeared in June. She writes, "I have been wedded to Lindenwood, my art, and Lindenwood girls. Who could ask for a richer, fuller life? I have had the opportunity of extensive travel in Europe, Canada, and the United States and the advantage of studying art during the summers at Chicago Art Institute; University of Missouri; Peoples University, St. Louis; Columbia University, New York; University of California; Galleries of Europe and the United States; Applied Art School, Chicago; Parson's, New York; and have studied with numerous leading private art teachers. I have also served in various offices in art fraternities, Lindenwood Alumnae Associations, and for many years, I have been a member of the St. Louis Artists' Guild. After teaching art for a number of years in Westfield College, Illinois; St. Charles College, St. Charles, Mo.; Woodlawn Seminary, O'Fallon, Mo.; Pilot Grove Seminary, Missouri; and in my private studio, I finally landed at Lindenwood. I remained there for forty years as the Head of the Art Department and for some years as Assistant Lady Principal (now known as Dean of Students). During these years I organized Lindenwood Clubs. Knowing and meeting all these splendid Lindenwood women was a glorious experience. So 'Here's to dear old Lindenwood!' May her future be blessed with great prosperity."

John B. Thro, Friend of College, Dies in St. Charles

John B. Thro, one of the first citizens of St. Charles and long a staunch friend of Lindenwood College, died recently at his home. Mr. Thro was known to many Lindenwood students and was always a loyal supporter of the college, as is his family. The students will remember him as the man they turned to when they needed costumes for college plays. Mr. Thro always helped them out. Lindenwood extends its sympathy to his widow and the members of his family and feels a definite loss in his passing.

ALUMNAE NEWS FROM FAR AND NEAR

MORE OR LESS PERSONAL

Sapporro, Hokkaido, Japan, was the city overseas chosen by Lieut. Eudore D. McMaster, of Scottsbluff, Neb., for her marriage on July 6, 1946 to Lieut. Harry E. Davis. Mr. and Mrs. Davis, who have returned to civilian life, came back to this country recently and are now living at Delray Beach, Fla. Mrs. Davis attended Lindenwood in 1940-41.

Miss Mildred Sherman was released from war service by the American Red Cross on July 1. She joined the Red Cross in July, 1943 and was stationed at Kelly Field, Texas, McCloskey General Hospital, Temple, Texas, and at Buckley Field, Denver, Colo. She is now on the Social Service Staff of the Colorado General Hospital at the University of Colorado School of Medicine. She plans to do graduate work this fall at the University of Denver School of Social Work.

Miss Frances Wherry, Class of '45, was recently placed in charge of the Vitamin B1 Control Laboratory of the Food and Drug Administration of the Federal Security Agency in Washington, D. C. She has been employed by the administration since her graduation.

WEDDINGS

A June bride was Miss Virginia Mae Roach, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Howard L. Roach, of Plainsfield, Iowa. Miss Roach, who attended Lindenwood in 1940-42, chose June 18 as the date of her marriage to Arland Charles Thicking at Plainsfield. They are now at home at 511 First St. N. W., Waverly, Iowa.

On May 15 at Amarillo, Texas, Miss Constance Anne Fuqua, daughter of Mrs. Henry Earl Fuqua, of Amarillo, became the bride of Marion Bradford Clendenen. Mrs. Clendenen attended Lindenwood in 1943-44.

Miss Sara Anne Tillman, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Adolph Staylor Tillman, of San Antonio, Texas, chose June 28 as the date of her marriage to William Hawkesworth at Baltimore, Md. Mrs. Hawkesworth attended Lindenwood in 1938-39.

May 31 was the date chosen by Miss Mollie Marie Whiteker, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Ralph Wayne Whiteker, of Fort Smith, Ark., for her marriage to Troy Neal Cowne at Fort Smith. The bride attended Lindenwood in 1946-47.

Another June bride was Miss Lois Jeanne Larner, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Ray A. Larner, of Fort Worth, Texas. Miss Larner, who attended Lindenwood in 1945-46, was married to Joseph Francis Conte on June 7 at University, Ala.

On May 4 at Blanford, Ind., Miss Ruth Evelyn Kaiser, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. T. M. Kaiser, of Blanford, became the bride of Clarence Louis Manson. Mrs. Manson attended Lindenwood in 1936-37. They are now at home at Connersville, Ind.

Miss Dorothy Lyden, of Joplin, Mo., who attended Lindenwood in 1940-41, was married to Dr. Andrew O. Fitzmorris on June 7 in Joplin. They are now at home at 197 Commonwealth Ave., Boston, Mass.

Miss Alice Marie Christiansen, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Harry C. Christiansen, of Omaha, Neb., chose May 24 as the date of her marriage to John Hawthorne Call at Omaha. Miss Shirley Lierk, who was her roommate at Lindenwood in 1944-45, was the Maid of Honor. Mr. and Mrs. Call are now at home at 3244 Grandview Blvd., Sioux City, Iowa.

July 1 was the date chosen by Miss Billie Jean Norwood, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Van C. Norwood, of Evansville, Ind., for her marriage to Lloyd A. Hiott.

Miss Katherine Lovitt, of Great Bend, Kan., who attended Lindenwood in 1937-39, was married to Robert Wells in Great Bend in April. They are now at home in Great Bend.

Miss Barbara W. Bluhm, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. August Bluhm, of Peoria, Ill., was married on September 7, 1946 to Willington K. Wilson. Mrs. Wilson attended Lindenwood in 1942-43. On May 3, her sister, Miss Marjory Evans Bluhm, was married to John Reyburn Matthews. Mrs. Matthews attended Lindenwood in 1940-42.

Miss Helen Dallmeyer, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Leo Dallmeyer, of University City, Mo., chose April 12 as the date of her marriage to Melbourne E. Hunt in University City. Mrs. Hunt attended Lindenwood in 1936-37.

June 8 was the date selected by Miss Barbara Ann Park, daughter of Major and Mrs. Glenn Hocker Park, of Indianapolis, Ind., for her marriage to Frank Hugo Bower at Fort Benjamin Harrison, Ind. Mrs. Bower attended Lindenwood in 1943-44.

BIRTHS

A son, who has been named Kurt-Eugene, was born on June 16 to Mr. and Mrs. Albert Matthews, of 219 High St., Augusta, Kan. Kurt has a brother, Scott, who is 2. Mrs. Matthews, who was Janet Sage, is a member of the Class of '36.

Carl Robert is the name chosen for the son born on June 19 to Mr. and Mrs. Paul R. Moulton, of Shelburne, Ver. Mrs. Moulton was Jennie Lynn Sager and she attended Lindenwood in 1938-40.

A future Lindenwood student is Francesca Ann, who was born to Mr. and Mrs. Scott B. L. Mitchell, of 10425 Tennessee St., Westwood, Calif., on June 3. Mrs. Mitchell was Ethel Bernice Clark and she is a member of the Class of '41.

A son, who has been named John Ralph, was born on April 11 to Mr. and Mrs. Ralph G. Niptrom, of 11133 Emerald Ave., Chicago, Ill. His mother, who was Jean Frawley, attended Lindenwood in 1940-41.

Jane Randolph is the name chosen for the daughter born on May 22 to the Rev. and Mrs. Thomas Watson Street, of 802 Court St., Fulton, Mo. Mrs. Street was Sara Crews.

Mr. and Mrs. R. A. Lammers, Jr., of St. Charles, announce the arrival of a son on June 11 who has been named Michael Robert. He has a brother, August, who is 4. Mrs. Lammers, who was Dorothy Keyes, is a member of the Class of '41.

Louis William is the name of the son born on May 31, to Mr. and Mrs. Edward H. Bloom, of 5130 Kenwood Ave., Chicago, Ill. Mrs. Bloom was Ann Ayres Earickson and she is a member of the Class of '40.

A son, who has been named John Cuthbert, II, was born on March 20 to Mr. and Mrs. John C. Aspinwall, Jr., of 7308 Woodfin Ave., Norfolk, Va. Mrs. Aspinwall, who was Katharene Abernathy, attended Lindenwood in 1938-40.

A July arrival at the home of Mr. and Mrs. L. F. Burnett, Jr., of Rolla, Mo., is Thomas Rhea, whose birthday is July 1. Mrs. Burnett was Dorothy Rhea and she is a member of the Class of '41.

Warren, Jr., is the name chosen for the son born on July 5 to Mr. and Mrs. Warren R. Onken, of 7919 Champlain Ave., Chicago, Ill. His mother, who was Marian Ohlsen, attended Lindenwood in 1939-40.

A son, who has been named Jeffery Green, was born on May 28 to Mr. and Mrs. Byron M. Kern, of 611 W. Jefferson St., Pittsburg, Kan. Mrs. Kern was Mary Ann Green and she attended Lindenwood in 1937-39.

Another future Lindenwood girl is Marilyn Bancel, who was born on June 15 to Mr. and Mrs. Paul Bancel, of 78 Lakeside Ave., Verona, N. J. She has a brother, Paul Lewis, who is nearly 3. Mrs. Bancel was Joan Spangler and she attended Lindenwood in 1934-36.

A son, who has been named Fred, Jr., was born on April 20 to Lieut. and Mrs. Fred Daniels in Nuremberg, Germany. Lieut. Daniels is stationed there with the United States Army Air Force. Mrs. Daniels, who was June Locke, attended Lindenwood in 1944-45.

IN MEMORIAM

Lindenwood's alumnae and faculty extend their sincere condolences to Mrs. Donald A. Thoms, of 158 Hawkeye Village, Iowa City, Iowa, whose son Jeffery Randolph died on May 3. Mrs. Thoms, who was Marjorie Moen, attended Lindenwood in 1944-45.

The deepest sympathy of Lindenwood's alumnae and faculty is extended to Mrs. F. F. Jones, of Los Cruces, N. Mex., and her sister, Mrs. Donald L. Hitch, of Tucson, Ariz. On the morning of July 4 an airplane in which their brother, Charles Culver, and Mrs. Hitch's husband were riding crashed, killing both men. Mrs. Jones, who was Hilda Culver, attended Lindenwood in 1927-29, and her sister, Ina Culver, attended Lindenwood in 1936-37.

The sincere condolences of Lindenwood's faculty and alumnae are extended to Mrs. Lyle Hynes Pitner, of 1603 Michigan Ave., La Porte, Ind., whose husband, Frank J. Pitner, died recently after an illness of three weeks. Mrs. Pitner, who was Lyle Hynes, is a member of the Class of 1886.

Lindenwood's deepest sympathy is extended to Mrs. Adele Byers Rinaca, of Minden, Neb., whose husband died May 14 at the United States Marine Hospital after service during the last war. Mrs. Rinace, who was Adele Byers, attended Lindenwood in 1934-36.